MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF

CLAY COMMUNITY SCHOOLS

A Regular Session of the Clay Community Schools Board of Trustees was held at Clay City Junior/Senior High School, 601 Lankford Street, Clay City, IN 47841, on Thursday, April 8, 2010.  Terry Barr, Dottie King, Tina Heffner, Jennifer Kaelber, Ted Jackson, and Brian Atkinson were present.  Forrest Buell arrived after the vote on the Consent Agenda.

I.
Call to Order

Mr. Jackson, President of the Board, called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  He then led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance and offered the prayer.

II.
Consent Agenda
A. 
Claims

B. 
Board Meetings

Regular Session Minutes for March 11, 2010
Executive Session Certification for March 11, 2010
C.
Field Trips
1.  Northview band to New York City, New York, December 27-31, 2010.  It is an optional trip for band and guard students and parents.
2.  Van Buren Elementary fifth grade to Chicago, Illinois, April 12, 2010.
Dr. King moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented and Mr. Atkinson seconded.  The motion was approved by a 6-0 vote.

III.
Comments from Patrons
Andrew Bowman spoke on behalf of the Boy Scouts of America requesting to be allowed back in the classrooms.  He referred to information showing that since 2006 recruitment has dropped from 107 to fewer than 30 boys in 2009, which he attributed to being denied access to local schools.  He asserted that the local Boy Scouts organization had done everything in its power to encourage boys to join scouting but without help and support from the school corporation the efforts have provided few results.  As he sees it, without action from the school corporation, Cub Scout packs and Boy Scout troops in Clay County will dissolve.  Mr. Bowman stated that the Boy Scouts organization was not asking Clay Community Schools to go down the slippery slope of granting all groups access to the schools.  He cited Title 20 of U.S. Code 905, which allows schools to grant access to certain groups and organizations.  In this code, they list patriotic organizations under Title 36.  Included, but not limited to, are organizations such as Future Farmers of America, Big Brothers/Big Sisters, Little League Baseball, Inc., and Boy Scouts of America.  Mr. Bowman asked that Title 36 groups be allowed access to our public schools.  He noted that the mission of the Boy Scouts of America is to prepare young people to make ethical and moral choices over their lifetime by instilling in them the values of the Scout Oath and Law.  After reciting the Scout Oath and Scout Law, Mr. Bowman asked why the school corporation would want to keep an organization that instills these values into the lives of young men out of our schools.  He then referred to the mission statement of Clay Community Schools, which states, in part, “...to develop the skills necessary to earn a living and enjoy a high quality of life.”  Mr. Bowman expressed his opinion that if more youth are exposed to the values taught by the Boy Scouts of America, the high quality of life that the schools are trying to instill in the classroom will be reinforced by the Boy Scout Oath and Law.  He stated that Clay Community Schools is the only school corporation in the area that is restricting the Boy Scouts from speaking with students about joining.  They are not asking to take away any classroom time; rather, they want to give presentations during lunch periods or have a campsite display set up on recess.  He offered his opinion that the 15 minutes spent with a boy to encourage him to join scouting could reap a lifetime of benefits for everyone.  Mr. Bowman noted that since 2004 thirteen young men from Clay County have earned the rank of Eagle:  Their combined work has resulted in over 1600 hours of community service, not including the countless hours of service that the troops in Clay County provide to the community.  Mr. Bowman concluded his presentation by explaining to the school board members that they are not asking for a lot; they are simply asking for access to the schools to distribute information and give presentations about the Boy Scout organization.  He asked that the board adopt a resolution that grants Title 36 organizations access to schools in order to distribute information about joining and make presentations about their organizations.
Michelle Moon, the mother of a sixth grade student at Clay City Elementary, spoke to the board about her daughter being bullied by other students.  Ms. Moon stated that she has presented this information to the principal twice and nothing seems to be getting done.  She asserted that her daughter is being tormented, called names, being picked on, and feeling isolated from a particular group of girls and her daughter comes home every night crying.  Ms. Moon presented a form for transfer from Clay City Elementary to North Clay Middle School to Mrs. Kenworthy for approval; however, according to Ms. Moon the transfer was denied.  Ms. Moon is requesting that the board allow her daughter to start at North Clay Middle School at the beginning of the sixth grading period.  Board President Ted Jackson informed Ms. Moon that the board members had received her e-mail and he had forwarded the e-mail to Dr. Schroeder so that Dr. Schroeder might be able to follow up personally with Mrs. Kenworthy.
Ron Scherb spoke about a variety of topics.  First, he congratulated the Boy Scouts, a group that he believes is doing an excellent job.  He hopes the school corporation will change its policy.  Next, he asserted that the Brazil Times misquoted him in the March 8 issue of the newspaper.  He noted that, even though it was only one word, it offended a lot of people that are very close to him, which includes teachers and principals, especially in the elementary buildings that were affected.  After speaking with the Brazil Times, they did apologize.  He realized that it was an honest mistake, and it is time to move on.  Mr. Scherb then spoke regarding the building at Staunton Elementary that had been suggested for demolition.  He had been in discussions today where it had been asked why the building would be destroyed.  In the opinion of those discussing the issue, the building is considered a perfectly good building.  He noted that there are those who say that it has more square footage than the building that was purchased last year for $69,000.  He would beg the school board to at least discuss the use of this building for something.  It had been suggested in those discussions that perhaps that building could be used for central office.  Mr. Scherb concluded his comments by noting that there are two more meetings for school board candidates:  April 22 at the 4-H Fairgrounds at 6:00 p.m., sponsored by the Chamber of Commerce and the Farm Bureau; and, April 29 at the Senior Citizens building in Brazil at 6:00 p.m.  The April 29 meeting will include soup, provided for a free-will offering, and a social hour.
John Nicoson noted that he had been in several large corporations in his past and, in a major corporation, the directors also usually have degrees in what they are supervising.  His question:  Why shouldn’t the Clay Community Schools corporation department directors also have degrees in what they are supervising?  He believes the corporation needs to upgrade the knowledge and the quality of those advising the school board.  He asserted that he knows, for a fact, that the corporation has passed up some of the finest garage facilities in this county.  He believes that a committee needs to be formed of qualified people who know garages.  As he sees it, the most logical solution for a temporary fix would be to lease the Williams property.  Mr. Nicoson went to Brazil on a day that a huge storm hit:  He visited every facility on the list, and the only one that did not have water standing on the lot was the Williams property.  The property has drainage and has base to it.  Also, the building is built to hold an 80,000 pound trailer.  He believes the school board is not getting the proper information needed to make a proper decision.  He expressed his opinion that if a property doesn’t say “City Coal Yard”, then it’s not up for consideration.  He concluded his comments by noting that the City Coal Yard property has easements for power lines.

IV.
Old Business
A. Student Handbooks:  Second Reading
Dr. Schroeder stated that if there are no suggested additions or deletions, it is recommended that the changes be approved for the 2010-2011 student handbooks.

Mrs. Heffner moved to approve the recommendation.  Mrs. Kaelber seconded.
Mrs. Heffner then asked if the addition pertaining to ECA participation for students in the C.O.P.E. program applied to all students in all grades.  It was clarified that the C.O.P.E. program is in place for all students in grades 7-12 at North Clay Middle School, Northview High School, and Clay City Jr/Sr High School, with participation by sixth-grade students only at the request of a parent.  This addition would not apply to students in grades K-5.

The motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.


V.
Superintendent’s Report
Dr. Schroeder noted the following:
· Congratulations were offered to Northview students regarding their WIC Conference Academic Super Bowl Championship.  They received first place in English, science, and inter-disciplinary subject areas in addition to the overall win.
· Congratulations were offered to Northview student Chris Taylor, who will go to the International Science Fair, and to Bree Fagg and Hannah Stewart, who participated in the Indiana Science Fair.
· Congratulations were offered to the following Northview students who participated in the Indiana Association of Students of French competition:  Travis Waelbrock, Jessamyn Moore, Riley Sutherlin, Josiah Alstott, Nate Rose, Kevin Waelbrock, Hannah Hoopingarner, Bethany Wright, Brad Harting, and Hannah Stewart.  A variety of first-, second-, and third-place awards were earned at State competition by these students.

· ISTEP+ testing will occur April 26-May 5 for grades 3-8.  Assessments for the high school students will be given April 26-June 9.  The GQE (Graduation Qualifying Exam), which will only be given one more year, was given in March.  Students that have not yet passed the GQE can still take it next year if they are seniors.
· The last student day will be on Friday, May 28.  The last teacher day is Tuesday, June 1, which follows the Memorial Day holiday on Monday, May 31.

· Graduation will remain as scheduled on the following dates:  Friday, May 28, at Northview; Saturday, May 29, for Cumberland Academy; and, Sunday, May 30, at Clay City Jr/Sr High School.

VI. New Business
A. NCA/QAR Update at Clay City Junior Senior High School
Mr. Jeff Bell, principal of Clay City Junior/Senior High School, Mrs. Jennifer Ross, guidance counselor, Ms. Sherree Fell, English department chair, and Mrs. Rhonda Neiswinger, media specialist, presented information relative to the NCA/QAR review.  Mrs. Ross pointed out that there are seven standards that serve as the foundations for the accreditation process and the review team rated the school operational in all seven standards, which means that Clay City Jr/Sr High School is fully accredited as a school.  Mrs. Ross added that the team came up with commendations and recommendations for the school.  If, as a school, the recommendations, or required actions, are not being fulfilled, then the recommendation status could be dropped.  Mrs. Ross shared the commendations and recommendations.  To summarize, Mr. Bell noted that there were three big things that they took from the report:  1) Teachers’ ability to use data to form instruction; 2) consistent professional collaboration with staff members in order to provide scientific and research-based teaching strategies; and 3) improve the lines of communication with the corporation and the board.
Under discussion, Mrs. Barr asked what the board could do to help.  Mr. Bell stated that support and communication, on both sides, are important.

Mrs. Barr then referred to a comment in the review regarding addressing problems with computers.  If this is an ongoing problem, that concerns her, and she would like for the board to look at that again.  Mrs. Heffner stated that she has concerns logistically mile-wise with the location of the maintenance and IT people 20 miles north.  She has often wondered if the corporation couldn’t have a set-up where custodial employees with expertise in basic maintenance are employed and where teachers qualified to help with technology issues are utilized.  She suggested the possibility of broadening the job description for those positions.  Mrs. Heffner believes that might take care of some of the problems listed in the review.
B. Mathematics Textbook Adoption
The recommendations from the textbook committee for mathematics textbooks are the SAXON series for grades K-5, Prentice Hall textbooks for all grades 6-12, and McGraw-Hill SRA series for the small population of special education students that struggle to be successful in mathematics.  Dr. Schroeder noted that, if approved, the corporation will begin to use these recommended textbooks beginning in the fall of 2010 and they will be used for the next six years.
Dr. King moved to approve the recommendations.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

C. Title I Grant Application
Dr. Schroeder explained that Title I is the corporation’s large federal grant and it funds school-wide programs in Forest Park, East Side and Meridian Elementary schools.  In order to qualify for services, there must be a high number of free/reduced lunch students.  This grant is used every year and has been in place for a long time.  It is recommended that the corporation be allowed to apply.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve applying for the Title I Grant.  Dr. Buell seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
D. Milk, Dairy, Food, and Supplies Bid
Competitive bids are sought every year.  The lowest and most responsible bidder will be chosen and brought back to the board later in the summer for approval.  The recommendation is to grant permission to seek competitive bids.
Mr. Jackson moved to bid out milk, dairy, food, and supplies.  Mr. Atkinson seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

E. School Board Meeting in May 2010
Dr. Schroeder stated that, each year since he has been here, the May school board meeting has been moved forward one week in order to allow Dr. Schroeder and Mr. Fowler to attend the annual Indiana Association of School Business Officials state meeting.  It is requested that the meeting be moved from May 13, 2010, to May 20, 2010, which would be the Thursday after the regularly scheduled meeting date.
Under discussion, Mrs. Heffner asked, in regard to lease possibilities for the bus garage, if it would be better to meet the week before the regularly scheduled board meeting.  Dr. Schroeder replied that one of the problems that the business office runs into is getting claims in.  Mr. Fowler added that vendors have until the end of the month to submit claims for the entire month.  If the meeting is moved to a week earlier, there is not enough time to enter all of the claims and get them coded correctly.  Vendors have been made aware of the potential for the board meeting to be moved forward one week and claims that come in the first week of May are processed for the May meeting so that vendors will not be that much farther behind.
Mr. Jackson moved to hold the May school board meeting on May 20, 2010.  Mrs. Kaelber seconded, and the motion was approved by a 6-1 vote with Mrs. Heffner opposed.
F. Acceptance of Grant for Student Recognition
Dr. Schroeder stated that Tim Rayle, principal of Northview High School, would like to begin a recognition program, and Pepsi has volunteered to provide a $1,000 grant to start that program.  It is recommended that acceptance of the $1,000 grant be approved.
Dr. Buell moved to approve the recommendation.  Dr. King seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
G. Perkins IV Tech Prep Grant Applications
Permission is requested to apply for two grants through the Perkins Act.  One of those is for a technology education/manufacturing career pathway, which is not currently in place.  However, the corporation does have Health Careers through Vigo County.  A grant would be written to see if the Health Careers class could be brought back here.  The recommendation is to be able to apply for the two grants.  Mrs. Knust added that the corporation has waited a long time to have enrollment that would be high enough to teach the Health Careers program.  Currently, students have to travel to Union Hospital for the second year of the program.  She noted traveling to Union Hospital is very inconvenient for Clay City students, so this would be a tremendous help for those students.
Mr. Atkinson moved to approve the recommendation.  Mrs. Heffner seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.

H. INSafe Report and Short-Term Bus Garage and Transportation Office Alternatives and

I.  Long-Term Bus Garage and Transportation Office Alternatives

Dr. Schroeder referred to the INSafe report and the 21 standards that were listed in the report as needing improvement.  All but five have now been rectified, and four of those are big-ticket items with an estimated cost of $67,000 to $70,000.  The corporation has until the end of April to address these issues or ask for an extension.  As Dr. Schroeder sees it, the short-term needs supercede the long-term needs at this time.  He asked that the school board give direction on whether to fix the Quonset hut or lease another property on a short-term basis until a long-term decision can be made.  Dr. Schroeder noted that the procedures to be followed for either a short-term or long-term lease, which would take a minimum of two months to complete, had been included in the board packet.
Mr. Jackson noted that one of the concerns of the board had been safety.  He believes the board should consider the fact that there should be a short-term plan because of the safety issues that remain and the costs to fix them being expensive.  Mrs. Heffner interjected that, in her opinion, the long-term plan fixes the short term when looking at the long-term arrangements, especially the Williams property.  She believes it would be a waste to spend $70,000 on the Quonset hut when it could be put toward a plan that is long term.  Mr. Atkinson agreed that the Williams property would address the whole package.  He added that the board has thought for quite a while that the Quonset hut didn’t warrant putting a lot of money in it.  He believes leasing the Williams property with the option to buy is the best answer.  Mrs. Heffner added that economically it is not getting better, so anything that is done with the bus garage needs to be well under $1 million and probably under $500,000.  She considers it a wonderful advantage that the corporation has something that can be accessed for the short term and could become a long-term option for the corporation.
Dr. Schroeder stated that if the corporation leases the Williams property for the short term and then chooses that property for the long term, the corporation still has to pay something at the end, which is the average of two appraisals.  Mrs. Heffner noted that with the money in the Rainy Day Fund, the corporation could buy the property before the lease is up.  Dr. Schroeder responded that the owner wants X amount of dollars out of that property and, whether it’s three or five years, the intent is to lease it that long and then purchase it.  It’s not a situation where the corporation could buy it before the end of the lease unless the owner changes his mind as to what he wants.  Mrs. Heffner mentioned that economically, in regard to what the board had talked about putting into the bus garage, it is a lot better fix.

Mrs. Barr stated that she thought the problem was that the Williams property did not appraise out for what Mr. Williams wanted and the corporation couldn’t pay that much.  She asked how that would work with a lease.  Dr. Schroeder explained that this originally was not brought to the board as a viable option because the corporation was looking to buy the property.  By law, the corporation cannot pay more than the average of two appraisals, and Mr. Williams was asking more than the average of the two appraisals.  Mr. Williams came back with the idea of a lease with the option to purchase.  If the board chose to lease the property, the lease payments would be made for either the three- or five-year term, then it would be purchased.  It is thought that the property would appraise higher at the end of the lease term.  The school corporation attorney would have to draw up the lease.

Dr. Schroeder’s immediate concern is getting an extension of time beyond April 28 to correct the INSafe standards’ violations.  He noted that there is only one standard that would need to be corrected now and the other four are big-ticket items.
Another question to be answered is what would be done with the Quonset hut if the bus garage is moved.  Mrs. Heffner asked if the code regulations were the same if the Quonset hut is used just for storage.  Dr. Schroeder suggested going back to INSafe to ask which of the standards that have not been met would need to be met.  It is hoped that the changes amounting to $70,000 would not be needed.  As for the cost to tear down the Quonset hut, Mr. Reberger provided information from a written quote:  Tear down steel building, haul away all debris, dig out and haul away all concrete, remove approximately 12 inches of dirt and haul away, and cap off existing water and sewer at a projected cost of $10,000.00.  If backfill is wanted, the estimate for 100 tons of #53 rock compacted in 6-inch lifts is $6,000.00.  Mrs. Heffner suggested putting it up for sale rather than paying to tear it down.
Dr. Schroeder stated that, if the board wanted to go ahead with a short-term lease, a vote would need to be taken and the administration would have to get with the school corporation attorney.  Also, an extension beyond April 28 for corrections to the standards violations would need to be asked for.  Mr. Atkinson asked if the bus garage could be moved in two months should the board decide on the Williams property for a short-term lease with the option to buy.   Dr. Schroeder replied that would be the intention.  He then asked if the board members were looking at the three-year lease or the five-year lease, to which Mrs. Heffner replied that she was looking at the three-year lease, which would total $331,500.00.  Dr. Schroeder added that if the board chooses to buy the property at the end of the lease, the purchase price would be $147,500.00 and it would have to appraise for that amount.  Mrs. Heffner then asked if the lease could state that the current appraisal price would be paid at the end of the lease, and Dr. Schroeder stated that he would check on that.  Mrs. Heffner suggested that the corporation would want to stick to that price because real estate could increase in value in three years’ time.  Dr. Schroeder added that if the property goes up in value, the corporation is in good shape because the figure that would be used is what it appraises for now.  Dr. King questioned whether the corporation would be legally obligated at the end of the lease term to buy the property, particularly if the appraised value decreased.  Dr. Schroeder replied that the contract would have to be drawn up to state that the property would have to appraise out at that amount for the corporation to buy it.
Mr. Fowler pointed out that there is additional work that would need to be done to the Williams property before the bus garage could be moved there and additional room would need to be built to have enough room.  Mrs. Heffner interjected that the board would have to determine what is really necessary from the recommendations.  She would like to have spelled out completely where the money would be going for any additional buildings.  Dr. Schroeder mentioned that there is more office space needed at the Williams site than currently exists.  Mrs. Kaelber mentioned that potentially the corporation could sign a lease and have to put in an additional $200,000.00 to go with the $331,000.00 lease.  Mr. Fowler added that at that point, the corporation would definitely want to buy it because of the amount of money invested in the property.  Mrs. Heffner’s thoughts are that the corporation would want to lease to buy because it is still the cheapest that has been looked at thus far.  Mr. Jackson added that this site would have the lowest ongoing additional operating costs for transportation of the three sites that are being considered.

Mr. Reberger pointed out that there are several things that would have to be done to the property for the bus garage to operate:  The property would need to be fenced for security; additional site lighting would be needed immediately; and there would need to be outlets for the engine block heaters for the diesel buses.  He additionally pointed out that if you’re leasing a property and you make those capital improvements to the property, they stay with the property.  He noted that it has been mentioned that the corporation has the money in the Rainy Day Fund and the property was appraised for $147,500.00.  Mr. Reberger suggested if that is the site the board wants they should offer $147,500.00:  If the owner accepts it, fine, and if not, it is not an option.  He does not know why the board is considering a lease.  Dr. Schroeder stated that the owner would not accept $147,500.00.  In order to make this property available, the owner came up with the idea of a lease/rental.

Mr. Atkinson presented the problem as he sees it:  it is known that the school corporation is not going to build on the coal yard and it is not going to buy adjacent property around Depot Street or build on Depot Street.  Those were voted down and are not going to happen.  This seems to be the next best option, but now there are questions about that.  He expressed his opinion that there is no one perfect property, and he asked if the corporation was going to leave the transportation workers in the Quonset hut until it falls in on them.  He added that it does not make sense to stay where they are or to build a million dollar building on an acre and three quarters where people have to cross streets all day long when there are options that avoid all that.  He concluded by stating that at some point the board has to do something and he asked what would be better than leasing the Williams property with the intention to buy.  Dr. Schroeder stated that if that is the direction the board chooses to go, then that’s the way the administration will go.
Dr. King stated that she believes the Williams property is the most viable option in front of the board given the other decisions that have been made.  But it does concern her because if capital improvements are made, the school corporation would be at the mercy of the selling price at the end of three or five years and at the mercy of what is going to happen with real estate prices.  She considers this a bit of a gamble and she is concerned that the school corporation could end up forfeiting all of the capital improvements that they make by choosing a lease option.  She believes it would be better to find a property that could be bought outright.  Mr. Atkinson’s question:  If the property is leased with the intention to buy, what reason would come up that the school corporation would not buy the property?  Dr. King replied that it would be possible the property would not appraise high enough, just as is the reason now.  Mrs. Heffner feels comfortable that it is not a gamble because she has spoken to the owner and he seems very reasonable.  She encourages any board member to call the owner and talk to him.  She suggested putting the current appraisal price in the contract.  Dr. Schroeder offered his opinion that the building would appraise high enough, especially with improvements that are made.  He would like for the board to tell the administration what direction they want the administration to pursue.  Mr. Jackson noted there were some “what-ifs” for the future.  He thought the way the board was leaning previously was to do something for the short term that wouldn’t tie up anything mandatory in the future.  He noted that the school board had been given some alternatives from the administration that would be short-term and pretty inexpensive, such as $18,000.00 a year to lease property.  He thinks there needs to be more time spent on this.
Mr. Atkinson moved to lease the Williams property on the three-year lease with the intention to buy.  At the next meeting, he would like to come back with a list of what is needed for that building.  Mrs. Heffner seconded.
Under discussion, Dr. Buell read a prepared statement:  “Dr. Schroeder says we need to consider short-term bus garage and transportation office needs in conjunction with long-term needs.  I think that is a vital statement.  I think our current school board has not been able to agree on a garage site selection.  I believe that the current board has not reviewed short-term approaches successfully and to the public’s welfare.  Our current board should not arrive at a plan that would not be satisfactory and stick a new board with the payment of it.  I would like to see an extension of the time for deciding on a final plan.  We could include the six candidates sitting in our work sessions now, or in one month we would know who the three new board members are and invite them to sit in on making long-term decisions.  Then in July they could participate in short-term and long-term decisions themselves.  It’s such a short time until there is going to be another board.”
Mrs. Heffner responded to Dr. Buell’s comments by pointing out that INSafe, the organization that inspected the Quonset hut, said that the corporation doesn’t have until July, which is why the decision has to be made before July.  Dr. Buell suggested bringing the candidates in now:  They wouldn’t have any say, but they could express themselves.  He believes the board needs some fresh thinking before doing anything.  He added that he has listened to this too long and he is not sure the board is on the right track.  He would like to be flexible and get all the information the board can.  He thinks in the public interest that would give a better result.  Mrs. Heffner replied that she had heard a lot from the public and what she has been told is that they would like to see the transportation office have more room, and the Williams property affords them a little bit more room and it also takes care of INSafe concerns.
Mrs. Barr stated that she does not have another option.  However, she is going to vote against this, not because there is anything wrong with the Williams property, and it may be the best place.  But there is a rule that the corporation follows:  The rule is that the corporation gets two appraisals and pays the price of the average of the two appraisals.  That price wasn’t good enough.  She feels leasing for three years and then paying the appraisal price is just a creative way to pay more for it than is allowed.  Mrs. Heffner asserted that even if it was a creative way to pay for it, after looking at 30-some options that have been given to the board, it’s the cheapest.  Mr. Atkinson stated that what bothers him is that the board had a golden opportunity to build a nice, new facility, reasonably priced and it would answer all of the problems.  But because so many different factions have wanted so many different things, the corporation may end up with nothing.
The motion was defeated with a 2-4-1 vote.  Mr. Atkinson and Mrs. Heffner voted for the motion, Dr. King, Mrs. Barr, Mr. Jackson, and Dr. Buell voted against the motion, and Mrs. Kaelber abstained.

Dr. Schroeder stated that he needs to know what to do for the short term.  Mr. Atkinson suggested contracting out maintenance needs; then, no maintenance facilities would be required.  Dr. Schroeder countered that he had put the information on Item H. on the agenda because the corporation needs to act on something for the short term.  He asked if the board wanted to ask for an extension from INSafe and then not do anything to the Quonset hut, to go ahead and do something to the Quonset hut, or to go back and lease the other property on a short-term basis until it is known what will be done on a long-term basis.  He stressed that the corporation is at the point now where the administration has to do something because the time clock is running on the INSafe April date for corrections to be made.  Mr. Atkinson suggested just paying any fines until somebody figures out what is going to be done.  Mrs. Barr asked to clarify that the corporation had made an offer of the appraised price and it was turned down, which it was.  The only option that Mr. Jackson sees at this time is to ask for an extension.  Mrs. Heffner offered her opinion that if the extension is denied, the corporation will have to pay the fines and the board will have to reconvene and make a decision then.
Dr. Schroeder summarized the actions to be taken:  The corporation won’t do anything to the Quonset hut that requires big cost, which would include Items 1, 2, 8 and 12; and, an extension will be asked for and if it is not granted the fines will be paid.  Mr. Jackson suggested the possibility of having a special session for further discussion between the time the corporation is notified as to whether an extension has been granted and the time of the expiration of the deadline.
VII. Personnel
A.
Leaves of Absence


1. Certified


a. Medical Leave (FMLA)

NCMS


Rita Rose



2. Non-Certified



None
B.
Retirements

1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified





a. Custodian



NHS


Leona Morris



b. Bus Driver



TRANS

Wilbur Stearley


3. Place on Retirement Index

None

C.
Resignations

1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified






a. Instructional Assistant

ESE


Lisa Alsip



b. Bus Driver



TRANS

Vickie Templeton



c. Cafeteria Manager

VBE


Beverly Taylor

3. ECA Resignations

a. Basketball – Head Girls

NHS


Lu Anne Anderson


b. Volleyball – Head 

CCHS


Cindy Gerber

4. ECA Lay Coaches





a. Softball Asst (50%)

CCHS


Jason Sinders

D.
Transfers


1. Certified




None


2. Non-Certified



None


E.
Employment

1. Certified




None



2. Non-Certified



None

3. Extra-Curricular Certified

None

4. Extra-Curricular Non-Certified
None

5. Extra-Curricular Lay Coach/Lay Sponsor


a. Track – Asst Boys

NHS


Myron Rex Hane

6. Extra-Curricular Volunteers


a. Baseball



CCHS


Josh Stoelting


F.
Changes
1. Loni Rhodes and Jason Sinders had been approved as Softball Assistants.  Jason Sinders resigned his 50% and Loni Rhodes will become the Softball Assistant at 100%.  Jason Sinders wishes to remain as a volunteer coach.
G.
Termination




1. Certified




None

2. Non-Certified



None
H.
Information Only
1. We will be doing our tentative posting for the 2010-2011 school year on April 9.
I.
Classroom Volunteers
LEAAP Center



Corporation
Marjorie Anderson



Jane Ann Robbins
Mrs. Heffner moved to approve the personnel items.  Dr. King seconded, and the motion was approved by a 7-0 vote.
VIII. Board Member Comments

Brian Atkinson stated that he knows Dr. Schroeder will look into the transfer situation for Ms. Moon’s daughter.  He thinks that transfer should be granted if that mother has requested it and believes it would be best for her daughter.  He added that he would like for Ms. Moon to know that transferring from Clay City to North Clay is very different from transferring from North Clay to Clay City.  North Clay is a much larger, different environment.
Dottie King applauded Mr. Bowman for being a poised young man.  She is proud to have him in Clay County.  Dr. King then referred to comments that had been made earlier that seemed to disparage people that don’t have degrees. She stated that she is a first generation college student and she has fine family members that do not have degrees.  She does not believe you always have to have a college degree to know what you are talking about.
Jennifer Kaelber stated that she would like for parents that are pulling out of the East Side Elementary parking lot in the mornings around 8:00 a.m. to please be careful when entering traffic on US 40.  She noted that it is a school zone as well as a construction zone and there are a lot of lives at stake.
Ted Jackson referred to information given to board members regarding the C.O.P.E. program in place at North Clay, Northview, and Clay City Jr/Sr High School.  He noted that in the seven months that the program has been in place, compared to last year there have been 735 more days that students were in class, which is an 87% improvement over last year.  He believes the program is helping to deter some of the behavior   He commends both buildings.
IX. Future Agenda Items
Brian Atkinson stated that, regarding the Boy Scout situation, he believes the corporation has been following the law; however, the Boy Scouts think there is a law that allows them into the schools.  He would like to have this as an item on the agenda for the next school board meeting and he would like to have the legal issues checked out with school corporation attorneys.  He would also like a discussion of contract maintenance of buses as opposed to doing it within the corporation.  As he sees it, if the maintenance could be contracted out, the corporation could avoid spending a million dollars on building a new building.  His third item is a discussion item on what to do with the million dollars that is in the Rainy Day Fund that has been set aside for the bus garage and transportation office.  He asserted that maybe the money should be moved back to the general fund and actually be used rather than sitting there for something that the corporation may never do.
Terry Barr thanked the Boy Scouts for coming.  She would like to check out the Title 36 exemptions and see if it applies to them.  She would like it on the agenda, but she would also like to let them know in the meantime so they don’t have to wait to find out.  Also, Mrs. Barr stated that there have been IT complaints from the schools.  She asked if a survey from the staff and faculty could be used to let them tell how they feel about it.  Mr. Jackson clarified that Mrs. Barr was referring to support rather than the technology itself.
Dottie King also referred to technology support and including it on the next agenda.  She noted that not only are there fewer people working in technology, but technology in the classroom is increasing.  The curriculum depends on the technology functioning consistently.
Tina Heffner added her request to include technology support on the next agenda.  She would also like to hear about maintenance and custodial staff working together.  She does not believe building principals need to hear about the third stall bathroom toilet not working.  She hopes custodial staff members are working closely with maintenance.  As a future agenda item, she would like to hear from the custodians.  She would like to know if the corporation is getting well-trained personnel. 
X. Adjournment
Mrs. Heffner made a motion to adjourn.  Mr. Atkinson seconded.  With a 7-0 vote, the meeting was adjourned at 9:15 pm.    
The meeting was audio and video recorded and copies may be requested by contacting the Central Administration Office.

